[bookmark: _Hlk184837172]Kanosh Town held a Public Hearing at 7:00 p.m. on Wednesday, November 13, 2024, at 55 North Main, Kanosh, Utah.  

Members present:
Mayor Scott McDonald, Council members:  Dan DeGraffenried, David Whitaker Kanosh Town Clerk Cindy Turner.  

The mayor asked Councilmember Josh Whitaker to attend the public meeting concerning the development of a groundwater management plan for Pahvant Valley. Upon completion of the groundwater meeting, Councilmember Whitaker attended this council meeting.
Council member Neil Shumway and Kanosh Town Treasurer DeniAnn Whitaker were unable to attend this meeting.

Others in attendance:
Lorin Shumway, Jim Kooy, Stan Koyle, Geri Minton,  Kristen Gamble,  

Councilmember David Whitaker offered the opening ceremonies through an invocation.  
Mayor Scott McDonald led everyone in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes of the October 2024, meeting were read  as amended through a motion by Councilmember David Whitaker, Councilmember Dan DeGraffenried provided a second to the motion, and all Council members in attendance voted in favor as noted below:
Mayor Scott McDonald	Aye
Council members:
	David Whitaker	Aye
	Dan DeGraffenried	Aye

Warrants for November 2024 were read, discussed, and approved to be paid through a motion by Councilmember Dan DeGraffenried, Council member David Whitaker seconded the motion, and all Council members in attendance voted in favor as noted below: 
Mayor Scott McDonald	Aye
Council members:
	David Whitaker	Aye
	Dan DeGraffenried	Aye

CERT:
Kanosh CERT Captain Geri Minton is continuing to work on the CERT conference in March.  She will keep the council updated on the dates and times of the conference.

Fire Department:
Fire Chief Lorin Shumway reported a response to a structure fire, at the Tom Adams home, the fire started when the family's side-by-side spontaneously burst into flames.  The Meadow and Fillmore fire departments served as a big help in containing the fire. It should be noted that without the outlying fire departments the home would have been a total loss.

Planning and Zoning
Spokesperson Geri Minton reported the November Planning and Zoning meeting was canceled since there were no applications, and there are two pending building permits.

Christmas tree lighting:

Mrs. Kristen Gamble addressed the Council on behalf of Debi Hogan who was unable to attend this meeting.  Mrs. Hogan has again spearheaded the Christmas Tree Lighting Ceremony which is scheduled for Monday, Dec 2 @ 7:00 p.m. The following flyer will be posted throughout town: 
Santa will be attending the tree-lighting ceremony.  This is the only opportunity the children in town will have to see Santa this year. The Town will support Santa and this event by providing a sack of candy for each child.

Impact Fee analysis:
Lynn Wall of Wall Engineering has updated our impact study:  Mr. Wall commented that it is very unusual to have a water system in such good shape as Kanosh's.  Currently, there is no debt on our water system.  

The impact fee is based on three major water projects: 
a. A project completed in 1979 when the culinary water system was constructed. The date of this 
project is estimated because most of the existing fire hydrants in town are stamped with a date of 1979. The 1979 project included the installation of the 200,000-gallon water tank, the 10-inch supply pipeline that runs between the tanks and the town, the distribution pipeline in town, fire hydrants, gate valves, and service connections. 
b. A project completed in 2003 that included a new 14" pipeline between the tanks and town (the original 10" pipeline continues to be used), a new 8: pipeline on 200 East and North Main Street, and related valves and hydrants. 
c. A well drilling project that is currently in progress. The well has been drilled but is not equipped. All three projects are paid for. At the present time, all impact fees are to recoup costs already paid by the Town. 

It is noted that existing residents have access to secondary water through Corn Creek Irrigation Company. New residents will usually not have access to secondary water but will be forced to use culinary water for outside use as well as indoor needs. New residents will need 1.0 acre foot of groundwater including 0.45 ac ft for indoor use plus 0.55 ac ft for 0.1375 acres (77 ft x 77 ft) of outdoor irrigation use. 

Also, there are currently 300 equivalent residential connections. This study includes costs for providing a water system that will serve 352 ERCs. The growth rate used is equal to the growth rate between 2001 and 2023. The number of ERCs in 2001 was 246. As noted in water use reports submitted to the Division of Water Rights, the number of ERCs in 2023 was 292.66. This equates to an estimated growth rate of 0.80%. It is estimated that the growth rate for the next 20 years will be approximately the same as the previous 20 years. That is, there will be an additional 52 ERCs 20 years from now (2.6 per year). 

Referring to indoor use, R309-510-7(1) of the State Administrative Rules for Public Drinking Water Systems states that community water "sources shall legally and physically meet water demands under two separate conditions. First, they shall meet the anticipated water demand on the day of highest water consumption. Second, they shall also be able to provide one year's supply of water, the average yearly demand." Per Rules Table 510-1, systems must be capable of providing a total of 800 gpd/conn and 146,000 gallons per ERC per year. 146,000 gallons per year equates to 400 gallons per day. 

The 2024 Impact Fee Table:



Approval of the aforementioned Impact Fee Schedule will be discussed in the December meeting.

UAMPS
Councilmember David Whitaker presented the following information received via email from Jackie Coombs Managing Director of Customer & Member Relations, Utah Associated Municipal Power Systems.
New Natural Gas Projects: 
• Specifically, the IRP recommended pursuing the development of both a combined cycle natural gas power plant and a peaking natural gas power plant. 
• In coordination with the members, UAMPS has been developing both the combined cycle natural gas power plant and a peaking natural gas power plant. 
• Due to the development costs associated with further development of these two projects, UAMPS is pursuing entering into long-term Power Sales Contracts for each of these projects. 
• By entering into the Power Sales Contracts now, further development on these projects will be allowed and if certain development parameters are not met then the projects will be terminated by the project’s project management committee.

Project Specific Considerations for these Two Natural Gas Projects: 
• Developing new power resources has become more expensive on the front end of the development cycle, which requires more front-end development expenditures.  This increase in near-term development costs is forcing UAMPS to secure Power Sales Contracts that allow for financing for these development costs. 
• More specifically, securing transmission interconnection for these two projects requires a $5 Million per project transmission deposit with PacifiCorp.  This deposit is expected to be made in early January 2025.  Moving forward with this transmission work is a key development uncertainty that has been identified as the transmission 
studies will identify transmission upgrade costs as well as identify when transmission work will be complete and allow for these projects to start delivering electricity to the grid. 
• While the transmission deposits represent the largest near-term expenditure, additional derisking work will occur during this time period while the transmission is being studied.  Another key activity is further progressing the engineering cost estimate for the project.  Both projects will move forward with developing a Class 3 
Cost Estimate and these cost estimates will be utilized in a Levelized Cost of Electricity model that will identify a projected cost for each project ($/MWh). 

UAMPS is moving forward with its two natural gas projects and has finalized the form(s) of the Power Sales Contract for each Project.  We request that you now submit the Power Sales Contract(s) to your governing body for approval no later than November 30, 2024.  Attached are the following documents.
⦁	1.          Talking Points and a draft PowerPoint Presentation to assist you in presenting the 			Power 	Sales Contract(s) to your governing body.
⦁	2.         Millard County Project
		a.         The Power Sales Contract.  The only signature page necessary to complete at this 			time is page 53. 
		b.         An Executive Summary of the Power Sales Contract that provides information 			regarding the	Contract for your review and discussion with your governing body
		c.         The form of the Resolution to be adopted by your governing body approving the 			Power 	Sales Contract.  
		d.         The form of the Certificate covering your approval and execution of the Power Sales 		Contract.
		e.         The form of the legal Opinion with respect to the Power Sales Contract to be 			delivered by your attorney. Please forward a copy of this memo and the items listed above to 		your attorney for his or her review.
⦁	3.         Power County Project
		a.         The Power Sales Contract. The only signature page necessary to complete at this 			time is page 53.
		b.         An Executive Summary of the Power Sales Contract that provides information 			regarding the 	Contract for your review and discussion with your governing body.
		c.         The form of the Resolution to be adopted by your governing body approving the 			Power 	Sales Contract. 
		d.         The form of the Certificate covering your approval and execution of the Power Sales 		Contract.
		e.         The form of the legal Opinion with respect to the Power Sales Contract to be 			delivered by your attorney. Please forward a copy of this email and the items listed above to 		your attorney for his or her review.

The following indicate the UAMPS recommended rates:
A Resolution authorizing and approving the Power County Power Project Power Sales Contract with Utah Associated Municipal Power Systems; and related matters.
⦁	0.19 MW from American Falls, ID base load Combined Cycle to carry 40% of Kanosh's future anticipated load at $0.07-0.09/kW hour.
 
A Resolution authorizing and approving the Millard County Power Project Power Sales Contract with Utah Associated Municipal Power Systems; and related matters.
⦁	0.08 MW from McCormick Peaker (W of Holden) to carry 15% of Kanosh's future anticipated load at $0.12-0.14/kW hour.

Following his presentation Councilmember David Whitaker suggested we become involved in the two natural gas projects, however not at the scale UAMPS suggests, maybe only 1/2 of their suggestion.  

Councilmember David Whitaker motioned to move forward with the UAMPS  natural gas agreement at lesser levels, participating in the McCormick Peaker (W of Holden) at the rate of 0.03 MW and the American Falls, ID plan at the rate of  0.12 MW, Councilmember Dan DeGraffenried provided a second to the motion, and all Council members in attendance voted in favor as noted below: 
Mayor Scott McDonald	Aye
Council members:
	David Whitaker	Aye
	Dan DeGraffenried	Aye

Dixie Power Purchase of power line:
Mayor McDonald reported that Councilmember Neil Shumway has been in contact with Dixie Power about the purchase of the transmission line from the Hatton Road to the Reservation Road, this sale is moving forward at the price of $100,000.00. 
 
Veterans Dinner Donation:
Councilmember David Whitaker motioned to support the Veterans, through a $150.00 donation for the dinner.  Councilmember Dan DeGraffenried provided a second to the motion, and all Council members in attendance voted in favor as noted below: 
Mayor Scott McDonald	Aye
Council members:
	David Whitaker	Aye
	Dan DeGraffenried	Aye

Review Electrical Rates and Reset Surcharge Rates based on review.
Following a review of our electrical rates, Councilmember Shumway via Mayor McDonald recommended making no change in the current surcharge rate this month.
Kanosh Town Annexation Clerk:
Mayor McDonald created a new position, that of an Annexation Clerk.  This position will be filled through appointment by the Mayor.  This is not a position that is paid on a monthly basis, it is paid as annexation applications are approved and completed at the rate of $200.00, which is included in the annexation fee.  There is a lot of paperwork that has to be processed.  

Mayor Scott McDonald appointed Mrs. Shonda Robinson to serve as the Kanosh Town Annexation Clerk.  Mayor McDonald provided the following job description for the appointment, however, it may be revised.

 


Old Business:
*Well update:
Mr. Ben Coray is attending the groundwater management plan meeting and is unable to attend this Council meeting.  Mr. Coray informed Mayor McDonald there is not a lot of update on the project, the Lyndyl project rebid resulted in a lot of local interest and the bids will be open next week.  This bid opening will give them a good indication of how things will go for our well
*FEMA Flood Map:
They are still working on the  FEMA Flood Map study. 

*CCI Project:
There isn't much to report at this time.  
 
Utility Delinquency Review:
Council members reviewed the monthly delinquency list. It was determined, again, to handle those accounts in arrears according to the established Town policy.

Department Reports:
*Roads: Nothing new to report at this time.
*Water: Nothing new to report at this time.
*Electrical:  Councilmember David Whitaker filled out the necessary form and let UAMPS know that the    UAMPS banner was posted at the 24th of July celebration, UAMPS agreed to award Kanosh $500.00 again this year, and the money will be applied to one of our bills.
UAMPS asks if Kanosh is Kanosh would be interested in participating in a Geothermal baseload power project down by Cove Fort. Councilmembers indicated that since it is local we may be interested, Councilmember David Whitaker will gain additional information and present his findings to the Council.  Kanosh is participating in a geothermal study near Milford.

Public comments:
*Stan Koyle suggested the town consider a building permit clerk, Geri Minton does so much when it comes to building permits, there are so many things that have to be followed up on.  "When Geri leaves, we are in trouble!"

There is quite a Debris pile behind  Barbara Anderson’s home, if the conditions are good Stan plans to set them on fire, it will not spread, but there will be a lot of smoke.  The burn is outside of the town limits.  
There was a question if the fallen limbs throughout town should be picked up and added to this fire.  Mayor McDonald commented that we need to tread carefully, we do NOT want to create a new burn pit!   (or open trash pit!)  Townspeople need to take care of their own limbs.
When will the Impact fees be implemented? Mayor McDonald stated this will be addressed in next month's meeting.
Mr. Koyle presented a new 11-12-2024 working copy of the Standard Operating Procedures (SOP) for the dam.
*Jim Kooy:  We need a large dumpster at the landfill.  The landfill belongs to Millard County, Council members will continue to research additional options and plead again with the county for a large dumpster.
Councilmember Josh Whitaker came to this council meeting following his attendance at the Groundwater meeting he attended.  Councilmember Josh Whitaker provided a brief report of what went on in the meeting.    Division of Water estimates our Pahvant Valley (from Kanosh to Deseret Butte) They figure we are currently pumping groundwater at a rate of 145,000-acre feet per year, and the recharge rate is 80,000 so we are creating a deficit of about 65,000 acre-feet.  They are hoping for better numbers with metering.  In the Kanosh area, even the shallow wells have relatively poor, water quality. Millard County ranks second in agricultural production and sales for the entire state, so there's no discounting the overall economic impact we have.   They have been monitoring the well in Flowell for about 80 years and last year is the first time it dropped below casing.  From 1990 to 2024 the average decline in water level is about 26 feet and some wells have dropped 163 feet.  They are not going to try to refill the groundwater, but rather watch and maintain it.  All water rights are respected by priority date, not by use.  They are currently auditing the water rights to make sure they are right.  The first cuts are going to come to people illegally using water by overwatering.  

Below are some of the bullet points discussed in this meeting:
















Councilmembers agreed to meet on Thursday the 21st of November at 7:00 at the fire station to help Santa sack the Christmas candy for the children.   
 
There being no further business to come before the board, the meeting adjourned.
 
 
  
Scott McDonald 				Cindy Turner,
Kanosh Town Mayor				 Kanosh Town Clerk
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Impact fees public meeting
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Groundwater Management Plans

e Legislation enacted in 2006
e Established Section 73-5-15 of Utah Code
e Tool to help the State Engineer distribute

groundwater
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Implementing A Groundwater
Management Plan

* Requires significant scientific research and reporting
* Requires meetings and notices

* Open to comments and suggestions

» Respect all existing Water Rights and uses

* Subject to judicial review
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Current Sevier River Basin Groundwater Policy
(Includes Pahvant Valley)
Policy was adopted November 5, 1997
Surface and groundwater are closed to all new consumptive appropriations

o All new water development will be based on the acquisition and changing of
existing water rights

o The State Engineer will consider applications which seek to move direct flow or
storage water rights to groundwater sources on a case-by-case basis

o The primary criteria that will be considered for such applications is impairment
of other water rights, including that no enlargement of the underlying water
right(s) occurs.

For permanent changes, other statutory requirements set forth under Title 73,
Chapter 3, Sections 3 and 8 of the Utah Code Annotated will be considered.
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Pahvant Groundwater Districts

Pahvant Valley has been managed
based upon six groundwater districts
since approximately 1965:

o

o

o

o

o

o

McCornick District
Greenwood District
Pavant District
Flowell District
Meadow District
Kanosh District

Changes of points of diversions between
districts are not allowed.
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Section 73-5-15

(2)(a) The state engineer may regulate groundwater
withdrawals within a specific groundwater basin by
adopting a groundwater management plan in
accordance with this section for any groundwater
basin or aquifer or combination of hydrologically
connected groundwater basins or aquifers.
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Current Work - Division of Water Riahts

e Audit of all established water rights: /L_"‘

o Priority

o Status of water right (certificate,
underground water claims, approved,
unapproved, etc.)

o Verify sole supply vs supplemental

o Verify beneficial use - irrigation
acreage

e Summarize findings of audit

2
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Next Steps

Division of Water Rights:

1.

2.
3.
4

o o

Determine safe yield

Complete water right audit
Determine measurement needs
Update diversion/depletion
estimates

Review public comments

Hold additional meetings

Water Users:
1. Submit comments
2. Form committee
3. Meter
4. Participate in the process
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Questions/Comments NP
Please send us your comments! @

Email:
waterrights@utah.gov

Subject: Public Comment Regarding Pahvant
GWMP

Division of Water Rights

1594 West North Temple Suite 220
PO Box 146300

Salt Lake City UT 84114-6300
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KANOSH TOWN ANNUAL

‘CHRISTMAS TREE LIGHTING CEREMONY

PEOPLE OF KANOSH - IT'S THAT TIME AGAIN:

JOIN US MONDAY DECEMBER 2° @ 7:00 PM IN THE KANOSH TOWN PARK
FORANOTHER FUN-FILLED EVENING OF GOOKIES, HOT COGOA, CAROLING
AND OF COURSE SANTA AND HIS ELF.

'WE ONCE AGAIN WELCOME EVERYONE TO BRING A FAVORITE ORNAMENT
FOR OUR FAMILY TREE AND A SPECIAL ORNAMENT TO ADORN OUR SPECIAL
TREE IN MEMORY OF THE LOVED ONES WE STILL HOLD NEAR AND DEARTO

OURHEARTS.

'PLEASE SET THE DATE TO SPREAD SOME CHEER AND CELEBRATE THE SEASON
WITH FAMILY AND FRIENDS AND CELEBRATE THE JOY OF THE HOLIDAY SEASON

Foo froe to contact me f you would liks to add activities to our eveningof fun.

it there are any Ladies that would Uke to bake cookies (2:3 dozen) t would be much

sppreciated.

FOR MORE INFORMATION PLEASE CONTACT
DEBIHOOAN @ (435-691-3500
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Kanosh Town

Wall Engincering
P0.Box ) Development Impact Fec
Fillmore, Utah 84631 November 11,2024

4358647503 Cel

Lynn@WallEaginceriog ot Impact Fee Schedule
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1979 Water Project | 52292 | 52234 [ 52,172 | 52104 | 52032 | 51,955 | 51,872 51783 51,680

2003 Water Project | $3.666 | $3,676 | 53,683 | 53,689 | 3,693 | 53,694 | 3,693 | 3,689 | s3.683

2024 Well Project | $505 | s501 | $496 | s491 | sams | sa7s | sert | sems | sass

Total | 36,463 | $8.411| 36,351 | 36,284 | 36,210 | 6,127 | 35,036 | 55,036 | s5.828

&/ 8 S

1679 Water Projoct | $1,588 | 31482 [ 51,368 | 51,268 [ $1.120 | soms | ssaz | seor | ssa

2003 Wator Project | 3,674 | $3.662 | $3.646 | $3.628 | $3.606 | 33,580 | $3.551| 83517 | s3.480

2024 Well Project | $445 | 435 | 424 | sa12 | s390 | sass | sar1 | s3s5 | s338

Total | $5,707 | $5,578 | $5.438 | $5.288 | $5.125 | s4951 | 54764 | 54584 | s4350

1979 Water Projoct | 3364 | 187 | 50

12003 Water Project | 53438 [ 53302 | 3,341

2024 Well Projoct | $320 | 301 | s281

Total | $4,123 | $3880 | $3341
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KANOSH TOWN ANNEXATION CLERK 11/13/24

THE POSITION OF KANOSH TOWN ANNEXATION CLERK IS AN
APPOINTMENT BY KANOSH TOWN MAYOR.
THIS APPOINTMENT IS TO BE MADE WITH THE FULL KNOWLEGE
OF THE TOWN COUNCIL, TOWN CLERK AND THE PUBLIC.

THE POSITION OF KANOSH TOWN ANNEXATION CLERK WILL BE
CONSIDERED AN ASSISTANT TO THE KANOSH TOWN CLERK
'WITH THE SPECIFIC DUTIES OUTLINED HERIN.

THE KANOSH TOWN ANNEXATION CLERK WILL WORK ON
BEHALF OF KANOSH TOWN AS DIRECTED BY THE TOWN
COUNCIL AND THE TOWN CLERK IN REGARDS TO ANY COUNCIL
APPROVED ANNEXATION APPLICATIONS.

THE ANNEXATION CLERK WILL WORK TO KEEP THE
ANNEXATION PROCESS MOVING FORWARD, PROVIDE THE
APPLICANTS WITH INFORMATION AND DIRECTION AS NEEDED
AND KEEP THE KANOSH TOWN COUNCIL AND CLERK.
INFORMED OF THE PROGRESS. THIS WILL INCLUDE
ASSEMBLING THE CORRECT DOCUMENTS, GATHERING THE
CORRECT SIGNATURES ON DOCUMENTS AND PROVIDING
THOSE DOCUMENTS TO APPROPRIATE COUNTY AND STATE
OFFICIALS AND AGENCIES. ONCE THE PROCESS IS
SUCCESSFULLY COMPLETED THE ANNEXATION CLERK WILL
ASSEMBLE ALL APPROPRIATE DOCUMENTS AND PRESENT
THEM TO THE TOWN CLERK FOR FILING.

THE KANOSH TOWN ANNEXATION CLERK WILL BE PAID $200.00
PER COMPLETED ANNEXATION. THIS $200.00 WILL BE INCLUDED
IN THE ANNEXATION FEE PAID BY THE ANNEXATION
APPLICANT.





